NATIONAL PARK AUTHORITY

7th December 2011

Present:
Councillor JA Brinsden (Chairman)

Councillors JS Allen-Mirehouse, ML Evans, SL Hancock, M James, RM Lewis, PJ Morgan, WL Raymond, M Williams; Mdmes G Hayward and M Thomas, Messrs A Archer and D Ellis, 
(Ms C Gwyther joined the meeting during the consideration of the minutes of the previous meetings [Item 5 below].)

(NPA offices, Llanion Park, Pembroke Dock: 10.00a.m. – 11.05a.m.)

1. Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Mr EA Sangster, and Councillors RR Evans, HM George and RN Hancock. 
2.
Disclosures of Interest


Councillor PJ Morgan disclosed an interest in the report of the Head of Business Management in relation to the management of reserves spaces in Little Haven Car Park (Item 14 below refers) and withdrew from the meeting during consideration of the matter.
3.
Chairman’s announcements
(a)

The Chairman began by welcoming the two new Members, Mr Allan Archer and Mrs Melinda Thomas to their first meeting of the Authority.  He, gave Members a brief description of their backgrounds, and reminded them that Mr Archer and Mrs Thomas had been appointed to the Authority by Welsh Government to replace Mr Richard Howells and Mrs Fiona Lanc.

(b)

It was with great sadness that the Chairman informed Members of the death of a member of staff, Philip Jordan.  Philip had been a long-standing and valuable member of the South team in the Recreation Management section and his cheerful, enthusiastic presence would be greatly missed.  He expressed his sympathy to Mr Jordan’s family and friends and praised the good work he had done for the Authority over the years.
(c)

The Chairman announced that the National Park Authority had received an award from the British Horse Society for opening up horse riding routes in the Park.

(d)

The Authority had also received the Silver Otter Award for the Castlemartin Access Project. 

(e)

The Public Rights of Way Scrutiny Project was ongoing.  The Authority recently held a Public Hearing which was chaired by Councillor M James and which had been a great success.  A draft report would be produced in the New Year and the Chairman felt that this had been a very worthwhile project. 

(f)

The Chairman updated Members on his activities since the last meeting of the Authority.  These included:
(a)
attending the National Farmers’ Union Dinner in Narberth;
(b)
attending an army presentation at Cawdor Barracks. 
4.
Minutes


The minutes of the meetings held on the 12th October, 2011 and the 16th November, 2011 (Extraordinary Meeting) were presented for confirmation and signature.


It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meetings held on the 12th October, 2011 and the 16th November, 2011 be confirmed and signed.
5.
Matters arising from the Minutes:


One Member had requested a list of Affordable Housing but had not yet received it.  The Chief Executive will organise for the list to be sent.
6.
Matters arising
2011 Annual Monitoring Report on the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Local Development Plan (Minute 11 – 12th October 2011)


Referring to the above-mentioned Minute, one Member requested information on the number and location of units of affordable housing that had been granted planning permission in the National Park.  He also enquired about the sum of £100,000 that had been paid under a Section 106 Agreement following the grant of planning permission at Rhodewood House, Saundersfoot.  He wished to know how the money had been used to aid the provision of affordable housing.

The Chief Executive replied that he would ask officers to provide the relevant information.
7.
Development Management Committee – Reports of Meeting

It was RESOLVED that the reports of the meetings of the Development Management Committee held on the 21st September, 2011, the 19th October, 2011 and the 31st October, 2011 be received.

8.
Conservation and Planning Review Committee – Report of Meeting


It was RESOLVED that the report of the meeting of the Conservation and Planning Review Committee held on the 28th September, 2011 be adopted.
9.
Standards Committee – Report of Meeting

It was RESOLVED that the report of the meeting of the Standards Committee held on the 28th September 2011 be received.

10.
Audit and Corporate Services Review Committee


It was RESOLVED that the report of the meeting of the Audit and Corporate Services Review Committee held on the 26th October, 2011 be adopted. 

11.
Chief Executive Performance Review Panel


It was RESOLVED that the report of the meeting of the Chief Executive Performance Review Panel held on the 26th October, 2011 be received. 

12.
Confirmation of the appointment of Mrs Melinda Thomas and Mr Allan Archer to the National Park Authority 

It was RESOLVED that the appointment of Mrs Melinda Thomas and Mr Allan Archer as Members of the National Park Authority be confirmed.  

13.
Committee vacancies


The Administration and Democratic Services Manger reminded Members that vacancies had arisen on a number of Committees following Mrs Fiona Lanc’s resignation, and Mr Richard Howells’ retirement, from the Authority.
     

It was RESOLVED to fill the vacancies as follows:


Development Management Committee:


Mrs Melinda Thomas and Mr Allan Archer


Audit and Corporate Services Review Committee:


Mr Allan Archer 


Recreation and Tourism Review Committee:


Mrs Melinda Thomas 

Personnel Committee:


Mr Allan Archer 

Employee Forum:


Mrs Melinda Thomas 
14.
Campaign for National Parks: Authority representative 

It was RESOLVED that Mrs G Hayward be confirmed as the Authority’s representative on the Campaign for National Parks in place of Mr D Ellis. 
15.
Management of the Reserved Spaces in Little Haven Car Park


The report before Members sought approval for the charging of reserved spaces in Little Haven Car Park. 

The Head of Business Management reported that, in the past, up to twenty eight spaces in Little Haven car park had been designated as reserved for residents and, whenever a space became available, every effort was made to try to ensure that it was reallocated to a permanent resident.  Over the years, however, with the change of use of many of the properties to holiday, second or retirement homes, there was local concern that a number of these reserved spaces were underused, or not used by all year round residents of the village, with some permanent residents unable to have a space.

At the meeting of the Authority held on the 30th March 2011, Members had agreed to carry out a pilot scheme, whereby the allocation of these reserved spaces would be administered by the local community and that, if it proved successful, a more formal arrangement be entered into to lease up to 28 parking spaces.  Unfortunately, the pilot had not succeeded as well as had been hoped, and it was once again left to the Authority to administer.  Following consultation with those people who had applied for a reserved space in 2011, officers were now in a position to put forward three options for the management of the reserved spaces, and these were set out in detail in the report before Members that day.


Members were minded to adopt Option 2, whereby approximately 20 reserved spaces would be allocated for permanent residents only who had no parking on their property and who genuinely needed a parking space.  However, it was felt that as locals were only charged £35.00 for a reserved space in 2011, the jump to £100.00 was a considerable percentage increase and one Member enquired as to whether the increase could be done incrementally starting at £70.00 per annum.  It was also felt that if spaces were not taken up in the first year they should then be lost and not put back in for future years.

Members then asked if more stringent checks could be carried out during the summer months as parking within the village by people wishing to avoid paying car park charges was identified as a problem.  The Head of Business Management confirmed that Pembrokeshire County Council’s Traffic Wardens would be encouraged to monitor the problem. 

It was RESOLVED:

a) that Option 2 in the report of the Head of Business Management be implemented on the basis of:
· Guaranteeing a reserved space for the residents with a genuine need for a reserved parking space;
· The price of a reserved space representing value for money;
· Season tickets without a guaranteed space would be available for £50;

· There would be a small increase in the number of parking spaces available for passing trade;
· The administration to be kept to a minimum;
· The financial impact for the Authority was minimal, and
b) That the charge for 2012 be set at £70.00 rising incrementally in future years.
16.
Review of the Public Participation Scheme at Development Management Committee Meetings and Site Inspections and the submission of documents in relation to committee items
 

The report before Members was to recommend changes to:

1. The public participation scheme at Development Management Committee Meetings and Site Inspections.

2. The protocol in relation to Member requests for items to be considered by the Committee.

3. The submission of correspondence in respect of committee items.


The Head of Development Management set out the current position in that:
· The Authority had introduced public speaking at its Development Management Committees in 2002 and had an agreed protocol in relation to the right to speak at meetings.  
· The Authority allowed public speaking at site visits.  
· Members of the Authority could request that planning applications be brought before the Development Management Committee, setting out their reasons for the request.  
· That it was accepted practice that correspondence received after the printing of the agenda was put before Committee.  

It was reported that the Public Participation Scheme had been successful since its introduction, however it was considered that the scheme required some strengthening in terms of its delivery and process and would create a fairer system all round.  The report set out the intended changes which were, in the main:
1. In addition to a Community/Town Council Representative, a local county councillor and statutory consultees, the right to speak normally related to only one person in support (i.e. applicant or agent or nominated representative or supporter) and one person against.  Where more than one person wished to speak they would be required to nominate a spokesperson on their behalf.  In the absence of agreement the first registered to speak would be allowed to address the Committee.  Further speakers were permitted only at the discretion of the Chairman.
2. The time allowed to address the Committee would be extended to 5 minutes in view of the above.

3. While the public might attend site inspections subject to the landowner’s permission, no public speaking at Committee site inspections would be allowed.  Only points of clarification in relation to the site would be allowed, and no debate or discussion would be entered into.  Officers would only present factual information in relation to the proposal at site inspections.

4. The deadline for notifying the Authority of the intent to speak at Committee would be changed to 10.00am (or first post) 3 working days prior to the meeting (normally the Friday before).

5. The Authority would no longer contact the applicant/agent or objectors where the other had declared an intention to speak.  The onus was on the individuals concerned to advise the Authority of the wish to speak before the deadline.  A speaker was always able to retract their request, or alternatively not take up the opportunity to speak.  


It was also advised that the protocol in relation to the submission of correspondence for Committee items would be changed, together with the deadline by which a Member could ask for a planning application to be brought before the Committee for determination.  Both processes were detailed in the report before Members that day.

The Head of Development Management concluded by saying that it was considered that the changes to the public participation process and procedures for submission of correspondence and member “call-in” requests would result in a fairer and more transparent service, whilst also enabling applications to be dealt with as quickly and effectively as possible.  It was recommended that the new procedures be brought in for any new applications registered from 1st January, 2012.


Members welcomed the changes recommended by the Head of Development Management.  However, they enquired as to what would happen if correspondence were to arrive after the stipulated deadline but contained information that was material to the planning application.  The Head of Development Management suggested that there needed to be an element of discretion in each case and that these exceptional circumstances needed to be reflected in the guidance that had been prepared to inform the public of the procedural changes.  She added that the guidance would also be amended to incorporate other points of clarification that were raised at the meeting by Members.  


It was RESOLVED that Members endorse the following:

a) Approval of the protocol for public participation set out in Appendix A of the report of the Head of Development Management on the review of the public participation scheme at Development Management Committee meetings and Site Inspections and the submission of documents in relation to Committee items;
b) The deadline for submission of correspondence in relation to Committee items be 10.00am, 3 working days (or first post of that day) prior to the Committee date, and also that Committee Members take the same stance when correspondence was sent to them personally;
c) Approval of the form set out in Appendix B of the report of the Head of Development Management in relation to Member “call-in” requests and that any such requests had to be made within 21 days from the receipt of a valid application, and
d) That the new procedures take effect for any new applications registered from January 1st 2012.

17.
Ironman Wales Event – 2012 and beyond

The report was before Members to seek approval for the Authority’s continuing financial support of the Ironman Wales event for a further 2 years. 

The Director of Recreation, Marketing and Communications reported that previously Members had agreed to make a financial contribution of €10,000 to the Ironman Wales Event which was successfully held in Tenby and surrounding areas in September 2011.  The original agreement was made with the understanding that the Authority would review the success of the inaugural event before committing further financial resources in future years.


It was reported that the event had provided a significant economic boost to the County outside of the main tourist season and had also raised the profile of the importance of conserving the landscape and carefully managing recreational use in order to create a sporting experience recognised internationally. 


Following the success of the 2011 event the Authority was proposing to make a further contribution of €10,000 in both 2012 and 2013.  This contribution would be offered as a guarantee in order to secure the event for Pembrokeshire as well as ensuring specific media coverage in relation to the National Park.  This would match the timescale of support from the other two main public sector contributors – the Welsh Government and Pembrokeshire County Council.  After this initial 3 year period it was envisaged that “World Endurance UK” would have secured long-term sponsorship arrangements which would enable the public sector contribution to the event to be gradually reduced. It was felt that although the Authority’s proposed financial contribution was relatively small it ensured the Authority had a degree of control in how the event was managed and promoted.  


Members endorsed the course of action recommended in the report, and they expressed thanks to the Director of Recreation, Marketing and Communications for his work on this and also to Councillor RM Lewis, without whose hard work the event may not have taken place.  They asked, however, that in the contract negotiations the organisers be asked that the road closures were notified well in advance in 2012 as there had been some problems at the 2011 event with notices of road closures going up late.  Members were advised that this would be discussed with the organisers.

It was RESOLVED to approve a €10,000 contribution in both 2012 and 2013 towards securing the Wales Ironman event and associated media coverage for the next 2 years.
18.
National Park Wales Annual Members’ Seminar

The report of the Chief Executive sought to update Members on the activities to organise the National Parks Wales Annual Members Seminar.  He reported that an Annual Members Seminar was organised each year under the umbrella of National Parks Wales, with the three Welsh National Park Authorities organising the event on rotation.  It was the turn of the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority to organise the 2012 event.

It had been provisionally agreed that the seminar would take place on 8th and 9th October 2012 and would, this time, be held in Pembrokeshire.  Officers were currently exploring suitable locations to host the event.


The event would be organised by the Democratic Services Department with support from other departments as required.  If Member input was required then the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Lead Member for Member Development would be consulted.


It was RESOLVED that the report be noted.

_____________________________________________________________________
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